# Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank and post-Soviet Central Asia

New Multilateral Bank Formation in the Context of China's Economic Interaction with post-Soviet Central Asian Countries

Ksenia Muratshina

This paper analyses what consequences the Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank's (AIIB) formation brings to partnerships between the People's Republic of China and the post-Soviet states of Central Asia the Republics of Kazakhstan, Tajikistan, and Uzbekistan and the Kyrgyz Republic. Given that Beijing initiated this new multilateral bank's formation and controls its activity to a great extent, the AIIB's concept and activity are examined in the context of China's global and regional objectives. According to this paper's conclusions, AIIB has become a new tool for China to promote initiatives that serve its national interests. The post-Soviet Central Asian states have joined the bank and therefore accepted its principles. Using AIIB for investment projects in Central Asia will bring China considerable benefits. Indeed, the bank's launch correlates with the first agreements on shifting part of China's industrial facilities to Central Asian countries. In any event, through AIIB, Beijing is able to control the regional influence of its geopolitical rivals—Russia, the United States of America, Japan, India and the European Union, and of regional institutions they dominate in. Generally, AIIB's formation shapes China's economic policy in Central Asia, making it more structural, active and unilateral, entirely serving Beijing's economic interests.



Ksenia Muratshina, Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank and post-Soviet Central Asia: New Multilateral Bank Formation in the Context of China's Economic Interaction with post-Soviet Central Asian Countries, *Central European Journal of International and Security Studies* 11, no. 3: 84-106.

Keywords: China, Central Asia, Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank, economic interaction, Silk Road Economic Belt

The formation of the Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank, initiated by the People's Republic of China in 2015, has become an important event both for the system of international relations in the Asia-Pacific region and for the global economic environment on the whole. The bank's activity involves conducting investment projects in Central and East Asia. This article aims to define this new factor's impact on China's economic partnership with post-Soviet countries of the Central Asian region. Therefore, this article analyses the following aspects: the AIIB organisational framework and its initial activity, experts' views on it, how and when Central Asian states joined the bank, a short background on China's policy for it, and consequences for bilateral and multilateral interaction between China and other countries of the region.

Ksenia Muratshina

### AIIB as an International Relations Actor: Basic Concepts

AIIB is an international intergovernmental organisation, officially institutionalised in 2015, by multilateral agreement.<sup>1</sup> The idea of organising a new multilateral bank was first put forward by China in 2013, <sup>2</sup> and in 2014, the major part of organisational work had been accomplished.<sup>3</sup> In January 2016, the opening session was held in Beijing. The bank's co-founders included 57 member states from Central Asia, East Asia, Western Europe, Central and Eastern Europe, the Middle East and Oceania. Later, in 2016, Canada announced its decision to join,<sup>4</sup> and some African and Latin American countries are to join in the near future, as reported by Chinese media.<sup>5</sup> Additionally, China, India, Russia and the Republic of Korea made the largest contributions to AIIB's stock capital.<sup>6</sup>

Signed on 28 June 2015, the original multilateral agreement basically outlines the AIIB framework. The document is voluminous and detailed, and according to it, the bank's purposes include assistance to sustainable development, prosperity and development of infrastructure in Asia, as well as development of regional cooperation in bilateral and multilateral frameworks (see Article 1). The organisation is to facilitate both state and private investment (see Article 2). AIIB is an open

organisation, but the proportion of Asian and non-Asian member states, defined by the agreement, remains permanent. On the Board of Governors, all member states are represented equally, while on the Board of Directors, the number of Asian member states' representatives triples those of other countries (see Article 25). In any condition, regional members' share in capital stock cannot be lower than 75 percent (see Article 5). The agreement also permits access to AIIB membership for non-sovereign members (see Article 3). The bank's operational currency is the United States dollar (see Article 4), but in many of the agreement's articles, the possibility of using other currencies is mentioned. According to Article 18, the Board of Governors defines profit allocation. Any member, entity operating in a member's territory or international agency can request financing (see Article 11). AIIB activity's special aspects, such as guaranteed pricing, public information policy or the code of conduct for board officials, are regulated by related legal frameworks, available at the bank's official website; however, these are not multilateral agreements, but documents issued by AIIB organs.

As the bank's initiator and main founder, China reserved certain privileges in its operation. Before the bank's official opening, the Chinese government was marked as 'Trustee' of AIIB (see Article 6). The bank president is the former Chinese deputy Minister of Finance Jin Liqun. AIIB top officials claimed that the bank would renew its top managerial staff regularly, to correspond to the organisation's global nature, but the cohort of already designated officials does not represent all co-founding states. Five vice-presidents represent Great Britain, France, India, Germany and Indonesia, while, for example, Russia and Central Asian states have no high-ranking representatives. According to Chinese media, however, in principle, the number of member states to choose high-ranking managers was defined immediately after the bank's official opening session. The bank headquarters will be located in Beijing, close to the famous Olympic stadium 'Bird's Nest'.

Beijing's exclusive rights are not limited with the location of headquarters and the fact that the head of AIB is from China – an even more significant aspect is that Beijing secured its central place and the largest share of AIB stock capital. Beijing had earlier claimed that the total stock capital should not exceed USD 100 billion, <sup>11</sup> so, as the bank was launched, in fact, no single country could surpass China's contribution of USD 50 billion. Indeed, Beijing has enough de-facto authority to block decisions, even though they are formally made by consensus.<sup>12</sup> Therefore, AIIB is an international intergovernmental financial organisation with open membership, in which China, as its founder, was provided with the above-mentioned advantages fixed by multilateral agreement.

### AIIB Activity: Views and Approaches

At the inaugural ceremony on 16 January 2016, Chinese President Xi Jinping announced AIIB formation's main goals, according to Beijing's view. As he claimed, AIIB 'will effectively boost investment to support infrastructure development in Asia. It will serve to channel more resources, particularly private investment, into infrastructure projects to promote regional connectivity and economic integration.' Moreover, 'the founding and opening of AIIB also means a great deal to the reform of the global economic governance system.'<sup>13</sup>

AIIB began its work in a rather special international situation for China, as Beijing is now focused on financing its Silk Road Economic Belt project, a globally directed initiative and the bank will assist, according to Chinese financial integration expert Zhao Honghui. In addition, AIIB is essential for yuan internationalisation.<sup>14</sup> AIIB's focus on infrastructural projects also fully answers China's interests, as infrastructure construction, along with tied loans for it, can be characterised as Beijing's foreign investment priority. Profit that the Chinese side can receive in such projects is multiple: firstly, by providing jobs for its people; secondly, by providing international orders for Chinese companies; thirdly, by interest rates on loans and finally, by payment for goods and services from the same loans. Although China rejects such comparisons, Western analysts compare the Silk Road Economic Belt project, accompanied by large-scale infrastructure construction and credit activity, with the Marshall Plan. 15 AIIB assistance to the Silk Road Economic Belt project can be characterised as strengthening Beijing's investment cooperation with developing countries in a way mostly beneficial for Chinese industrial and financial companies. Moreover, Beijing believes that AIIB can invest in infrastructure and side projects more effectively than the World Bank (WB) and the Asian Development Bank (ADB).16 The WB and the ADB, as well as the International Monetary Fund (IMF), claimed that they welcomed the new organisation and would cooperate with it.<sup>17</sup> In China, however, AIIB is regarded as a counterbalance and an alternative to the influence of

Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank

the United States- and Japan-controlled Add. Beijing views the two approaches towards development of Asia and the international situation as differing on the whole. That is, AIIB is expected to be more objective in its investment planning in Asia and act more in the Asian countries' interests because it is a "more" Eurasian organisation than Add, with a more diversified membership. The United States and Canada possess 30 percent of Add stock capital, and its president is Japanese; Asian member states are less represented in governing bodies.<sup>18</sup>

In other Chinese views on the AIIB-ADB relationship, Xie Shiqing, a professor at Beijing University, notes that the two organisations will complement each other rather than compete. A sort of 'division of labour' is possible between them, with AIIB focusing on infrastructure projects and ADB, on education, healthcare and agriculture.<sup>19</sup> Additionally, according to Dollar, the former head of wB China and Mongolia Programme, even co-financing certain projects will not prevent AIIB from competition with ADB and WB.<sup>20</sup> Furthermore, Orr (the US Ambassador to WB 2010-16) also predicts a 'healthy competition' between AIIB and ADB.<sup>21</sup>

For the United States, AIIB's formation first demonstrates China's growing potential for leadership in international organisations. <sup>22</sup> Joining this bank can be regarded as evidence that a particular country's foreign policy is oriented in China's favour. That is why the United States, in its rivalry with Beijing, expressed concern when its allies in the Asia-Pacific region—South Korea and Australia—joined AIIB. <sup>23</sup>

Other analysts' views regarding AIIB include some scepticism about the bank's potential and necessity (considering WB and ADB's existence);<sup>24</sup> doubts about China's potential to finance AIIB and other initiatives simultaneously;<sup>25</sup> concerns about European Union (EU) involvement in AIIB instead of financing its own integration and security needs;<sup>26</sup> lack of EU member states' consultations with Brussels on joining AIIB <sup>27</sup> and, finally, environmental and transparency concerns.<sup>28</sup>

#### AIIB First Results: Loans and Priorities

The first regular annual session of the newly organised bank was held in Beijing on 25 and 26 June 2016. Alib president Jin Liqun announced approval of the first investment projects: loans for highway construction from the Tajikistani capital Dushanbe to the country's border with Uzbekistan; construction of the Shorkot–Khanewal highway in Paki-

stan; development of an electric power transmission lines system in Bangladesh and modernisation of slum town areas in Indonesia. The total amount of loans was USD 500 million. It was also announced during the session that AIIB plans to provide loans from USD 500 to 1200 million annually.<sup>29</sup> The approved projects are to be partly co-financed by WB, ADB and the European Bank for Reconstruction and Development (EBRD), and in the near perspective, financing one more highway construction in Central Asia was discussed, as reported by Chinese media.<sup>30</sup> Jin Liqun also promised that AIIB would give further preference to trans-border infrastructure projects and renewable energy.<sup>31</sup>

Ksenia Muratshina

Two more projects were approved in September 2016: a USD 300 million loan for installation of an additional power house at Tarbela hydropower dam in Pakistan and a USD 20 million loan for a combined cycle gas turbine power plant project in Myingyan, Myanmar. The Tarbela project is to be co-financed by WB, while co-financers for the Myingyan project remain as yet undefined.<sup>32</sup> One should note two major aspects: the dramatic difference in these loans' volume and that, for the second time in a row, AIIB is supporting a project in Pakistan and not, for example, in India or Russia. Russia applied for AIIB financing for construction of Primorie-1 and Primorie-2 seaport trade corridors in early May 2016. Although Russian Minister for Far Eastern District Development Alexander Galushka personally controlled the application,<sup>33</sup> perhaps China was not satisfied with the terms Russia suggested. By approving loans to Pakistan, China demonstrated its commitment to the bilateral partnership that had earlier reached a very high level.<sup>34</sup>

#### Post-Soviet Central Asian States and AIIB

Among post-Soviet Central Asian states, four of five joined the new institution: the Republics of Kazakhstan, Tajikistan, Uzbekistan, and the Kyrgyz Republic. Adhering to its neutrality principle, Turkmenistan<sup>35</sup> abstained. The other four countries contributed to AIIB stock capital and received corresponding amounts of shares: 7293 for Kazakhstan, 2198 for Uzbekistan, 309 for Tajikistan and 268 for Kyrgyzstan.<sup>36</sup>

As witnessed by positions of their political elites in this process, Central Asian countries had great expectations of AIIB. Kazakhstan and Uzbekistan participated in AIIB's organisational stage. Kazakhstan hosted a preliminary AIIB summit, and the state Ministry of Economy coordinated this work.<sup>37</sup> Uzbekistan did not participate, but Tashkent

emphasised that it was especially important to enter as a founding member. The work was coordinated by the state Ministry of Finance.<sup>38</sup> In Kyrgyzstan, the Ministry of Economy initiated joining the new organisation. As the governmental statement indicated, 'Joining AIIB is an important step in the realisation of national sustainable development strategy' and would let the Kyrgyz Republic 'develop its infrastructure and support quick and stable economic development'.<sup>39</sup> The state Ministry of Finance expressed its confidence that joining the new bank would help the Kyrgyz Republic to attract more foreign investment as well.<sup>40</sup> Tajikistan's Ministry of Finance also expressed the country's hopes of positive impact on the national economy by joining AIIB.<sup>41</sup>

# Historical Context of AIIB Formation in Chinese–Central Asian Ties

During the last decade, China's cooperation with post-Soviet Central Asian states has developed rapidly. To a great extent, Beijing based this cooperation on the westward strategy that involved intensive development of cooperation not only with East Asian neighbours, but also with Central Asia and Eastern Europe, as a response to the American 'pivot to Asia'. Therefore, multilateral initiatives, such as the Silk Road Economic Belt, the Twenty-First Century Maritime Silk Road, the China–Pakistan economic corridor and the Bangladesh–China–India–Myanmar economic corridor, became elements of this strategy.<sup>42</sup>

Chinese trade ties with post-Soviet Central Asian countries had developed gradually by then, beginning with simple fairs and trade in border regions and then involving larger Chinese companies, as the Chinese state supported them in their export-oriented activities. In many ways, Chinese traders acted in Central Asian markets as a corporation.<sup>43</sup> Probably the most rapidly developing were Sino–Kyrgyzstan ties, as Bishkek joined the World Trade Organisation and liberalised its trade policy in 1998. To a great extent, ties developed successfully thanks to a solid basis of cooperation between the region's countries and the Chinese Xinjiang–Uighur border district.<sup>44</sup> Generally, as Karrar indicates and according to Chinese Prime minister Li Peng, development of trans-border trade reflected a long-term Chinese strategy.<sup>45</sup> The organisational structure of Chinese–Central Asian ties was main-

ly formed thanks to the Shanghai Cooperation Organisation (sco),<sup>46</sup> which created a certain basis as an 'energy club'. However, this organisation has always lacked unity and also became grounds for Russian–Chinese rivalry.<sup>47</sup> As a leading Russian sco expert Lousianin notes, sco, due to China's efforts, emphasised Central Asia from the very beginning and can be regarded as an important part of Beijing's long-term Central Asian strategy.<sup>48</sup> Another important factor of intensive Chinese–Central Asian ties could become the activity of Chinese diasporas since they are present in the region as well.<sup>49</sup> At the present stage, a key factor is the broadening of Silk Road-related political discourse, which contributes much to regional interconnectivity.<sup>50</sup>

Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank

Throughout the decade, the two largest-scale projects of Chinese–Central Asian interaction were both connected with energy resource exports: the launches of the Kazakhstan–China oil pipeline from Atasu to Alashankou in 2006,<sup>51</sup> and of the Turkmenistan–China gas pipeline in 2009. This gas pipeline originally included only two lines, but in 2014, the two sides reached an agreement on construction of two additional lines.<sup>52</sup> For China, energy resource supplies from Central Asia are important primarily because they can help diversify import, negotiate cheaper prices with other exporters and eventually secure its energy independence. Thus, China became the leading investor in this area of post-Soviet space, both in production and pipeline facilities.<sup>53</sup> Another major motivation was to solve the social unrest in the Xinjiang–Uighur district through intensive external cooperation, economic modernisation and overall improvement of the living standard.<sup>54</sup>

In addition, China gradually increased credit financing in Central Asia. As a rule, loans were tied (but either with no interest or with preferential rates),<sup>55</sup> which promoted countries' loyalty to Beijing. This was particularly important for China, considering its growing concerns about the new us policy in Asia, defined by Chinese international studies experts as *zhanlüe fengso* or 'strategy of encircling China'.<sup>56</sup> Furthermore, Beijing gradually purchased equities of local enterprises, for example, of oil companies.<sup>57</sup>

In terms of political interaction, China's partnership with post-Soviet Central Asian countries has been conducted in different ways. On some important occasions, Beijing acted as one side and all countries of the region, together with Russia, as the other side. Thus was the dialogue organised during talks on the 1996 and 1997 border mili-

tary-activity agreements.<sup>58</sup> The same format is used in regular meetings monitoring fulfilment of those agreements.<sup>59</sup> However, in economic interaction, dialogues have been organised separately with every country. Moreover, China refused to participate in multilateral talks on important issues such as the use and environmental problems of trans-border rivers.<sup>60</sup> These negotiation methods can help Beijing promote its interests without much counteraction, by finding a special approach towards each partner and kindling its interest. Generally, post-Soviet states lacked experience in international integration,<sup>61</sup> and this also helped Beijing promote its interests.

### Consequences of Joining AIIB for Central Asia

In discussing consequences of joining the new China-led international bank for Central Asian states, we should first note the financial aspect. For them, certain perspectives on increased investment are accompanied by the risk of increased state and corporate debt. China has already become the main creditor and debt holder for the region's countries. This consequence looks especially challenging, because, as Reinhart indicates, developing countries' debt overburden might cause a new international financial crisis.

At the same time, what becomes debt for recipients can be used by China as an incentive to motivate its partners. Well planned external credit policy can even be used to change the partner's economic structure. At the 21<sup>st</sup> century's beginning, this had already taken place during China's interaction with Central Asia when, for example, Beijing provided tied loans and specified investment to Uzbekistan. China recommended Tashkent reconsider the structure of bilateral turnover and develop mining instead of manufacturing. China's motivation was to eliminate regional competition to its car manufacturers and cotton producers.<sup>64</sup>

Another important consequence of AIIB formation for Central Asia is increased competition between regional economic and financial integration projects. China's rivals promote their interests and views of regional cooperation and integration in a rather assertive way: Russia (via EEU and EDB—Eurasian Development Bank), the United States (via WB), Japan (via ADB) and the European Union (via EBRD). These actors have experienced regional competition through financial diplomacy. For example, WB and EBRD offered their assistance to Western com-

panies that initiated economic expansion in Kazakhstan's oil industry in the 1990s. <sup>65</sup> In 2016, EBRD had already begun financing a large-scale 'Green Energy' project in Tajikistan. <sup>66</sup> As the bank's president Suma Chakrabarti announced, EBRD is ready to co-finance projects with AIIB and plans to open new local offices in Asia. <sup>67</sup> Soon after AIIB formation, Japan, in turn, announced plans to increase its investment in Asia, both in bilateral and ADB frameworks, up to USD 1100 million in the near future, primarily in infrastructure projects. A special investment fund with registered capital of USD 100 billion will be formed. In addition, Tokyo especially emphasises its environment-friendly approach to evaluation of every project. <sup>68</sup> Loans provided by ADB are considerable; for example, in December 2015, ADB loaned USD 60 million to Tajikistan 'for the first stage of private sector development and improvement of investment environment. <sup>69</sup>

Ksenia Muratshina

Eurasian Development Bank (EDB) is also conducting proactive policy in regional competition. In August 2016, Russian media published a detailed outlook on EDB projects. The list for Kazakhstan includes modernisation of the Ekibastuz electric power plant, formation of a united automatic system of railroad logistics management and construction of a wind turbine power plant in Yereimentau; for Kyrgyzstan, aid to Bishkek fossil power plant system of supplies; and for Tajikistan, construction of a clothing factory. The bank has already completed part of these, while 50 projects are currently being carried out in operation.<sup>70</sup>

From the Russian side, several integration projects which involve Central Asian countries are being developed, including the Commonwealth of Independent States and the Collective Security Treaty Organisation. However, these two are of a more political and military origin, while economic integration has been conducted through the Eurasian Economic Community, which was replaced by the Eurasian Economic Union (EEU). The EEU Treaty<sup>71</sup> came into force on 01 January 2015. In 2015–16, it was joined by Russia, Belarus, Kazakhstan, Armenia and Kyrgyzstan. The EEU is introducing new common standards for quality of imported goods and border crossing. This can make it more difficult for China to promote its trade relations interests, so Beijing requires new tools of cooperation, among which financial diplomacy, in the form of AIIB, generally looks rather promising. Therefore, other integration projects developed in Central Asia, by actors other than China and China-led AIIB, are competitive and active. Moreover, although this provides another large topic for research, bilateral frame-

works are also developed by these countries and not only Russia or the United States, but also by Japan<sup>72</sup>, India<sup>73</sup> and Iran.<sup>74</sup> On the whole, such competition meets the interests of Central Asian states, as they will be able to have more choice in investment sources and to realise multi-vector policy. Moreover, the competition sometimes results in such attractive conditions as debt remission. For example, Russia has recently written off the major part of Uzbekistan's state debt.<sup>75</sup>

In this situation of international competition, China first promotes its conception of a free trade zone in the region. Russian experts earlier indicated that Beijing had focused on future unification of integration space in the sco framework.76 At the present stage, this trend in China's policy has restarted. In a 2015 sco Prime ministers' meeting, Chinese Prime Minister Li Keqiang openly claimed, 'China insists on establishing a free trade zone in sco framework', and 'it is necessary to make efforts in order to introduce up to 2020 the free exchange of goods, capital, services and technologies'.77 The same views were shared by the Chinese ambassador to Russia, Li Hui.78 Russia passively accepted this concept, and in 2016, a task force, headed by sco member states' Ministers of Economy began elaborating a future SCO-EEU free trade zone agreement.<sup>79</sup> Moreover, China is trying to accelerate this process: At the beginning of October 2016, it proposed a draft of agreement, while the Russian experts' negotiating team plans to discuss the issue during a period of two to ten years.80 These facts demonstrate that China is very assertive in pursuing its aims. Its multilateral initiatives involving post-Soviet countries are also increasingly becoming proactive tools of its foreign policy. Russia's reluctant response can be explained by the fact that for EEU countries' national industries, a free trade zone with China cannot be established without competitive threat from Chinese manufacturers.

## Priorities Discrepancy and Outlook

In discussing the AIIB role for Chinese–Central Asian relations, there is significant infrastructure investment, which is the top priority for China and the AIIB. As Nobel Laureate Stiglitz mentions, lack of infrastructure can be termed the main obstacle for developing countries in increasing their international cooperation and attracting foreign investment.<sup>81</sup> In addition, as Dollar indicates, in future Silk Road Economic Belt countries, the demand for infrastructural investment is

especially high.<sup>82</sup> According to the European Council on Foreign Relations data, 'aside from natural resources, Silk Road-style transit projects are the main area where public resources are invested in Central Asian states', but cooperation in the region is mainly constrained by corruption.<sup>83</sup>

Infrastructure in Central Asia was built mainly in Soviet times and has been sufficient so far, although in the 1990s, all the region's countries lacked finances for modernisation. Russia also did not invest in this area in bilateral cooperation. 84 However, experts from Kazakhstan, Kyrgyzstan, Uzbekistan and Tajikistan interviewed for this research85 mentioned that infrastructural investment is not their countries' first priority and that they would rather 'refocus' Chinese investors and AIIB from infrastructural projects to assistance in 'real production' and construction of manufacturing industry enterprises. Experts from Kyrgyzstan especially emphasised that too active and rapid an infrastructure development in Central Asian states and increased transport accessibility for China could threaten their national security. For example, this is why the Kyrgyz Republic's military circles strongly oppose the construction of the China-Kyrgyzstan-Kazakhstan railroad: It 'will divide Kyrgyzstan into North and South' and, 'thanks to its designed parameters, can be used for transportation of heavy armoured vehicles and military equipment'. Negotiations on this issue have long been conducted, 86 but so far Kyrgyzstan has not accepted China's proposals.87

According to an expert poll among Kazakhstani politicians and businessmen, conducted by the European Council on Foreign Relations, the majority of answers confirmed the need for infrastructural investment, but only in the context of lack of foreign investment on the whole. Furthermore, interviewees noted that China's proactive attitude to investment in Central Asia is based on its own need to develop its western districts and that they would need a more detailed outline of infrastructural projects in the Silk Road Economic Belt framework. Finally, they mentioned that for their business community in the situation of Chinese projects' competition with Russian ones, 'due to the cultural and language differences, the Chinese market is still not considered a priority'.88 This partly correlates with the policy of broader image building and nation branding that Kazakhstan has recently chosen and that can position the country differently from 'just a raw materials exporter'.89

Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank

In addition to infrastructural construction projects, one more priority for Beijing's Central Asian policy, for which AIIB resources will probably be used, is the shift of some Chinese industrial facilities to the region. Several preliminary deals, already agreed upon, 90 will definitely help China partly revive its environment and simultaneously raise its overall economic influence in Central Asia. The same goals are pursued in its projects of agricultural-land rental in Kazakhstan and Tajikistan. By establishing an international investment bank, China has created an additional tool to secure resources for such projects.

#### Results and Discussion

This paper's conclusions on AIIB's role in Chinese–post-Soviet Central Asian interactions include the following:

- In spite of its multilateral framework, AIIB is aimed at serving primarily the interests of China and its industrial companies. This is the key factor in the bank's policy and in choosing partners and projects to support.
- 2. The bank is an important tool for increasing China's influence and embodying its economic strategy in Silk Road Economic Belt countries, primarily in Central Asia.
- 3. For Central Asia, joining AIIB brings a certain increase in investment and, simultaneously, debt overburden that will secure local political elites' loyalty to Beijing and allow it to insist on its priorities and plans for partnership.
- 4. Large-scale infrastructural construction in Central Asia is beneficial for China, meeting its long-term interests and gaining profit from interest rates and offers for Chinese equipment-producing and construction companies. It is also essential for realizing the Silk Road Economic Belt project.
- 5. After AIIB's launch, international competition with China for influence in Central Asia is becoming more intense. With a certain parallelism regarding AIIB, other powers, including Russia, the United States, Japan, the European Union and others are conducting proactive policies there through bilateral and multilateral ties (via EEU, EDB, WB, ADB and EBRD). While Central Asian countries can benefit from this situation by having choices for profita-

ble terms, more economic contradictions and conflicts can occur between Russia, China, the United States and other rivals acting in the region.

6. China's central goal in this situation is to establish a free trade zone in Central Asia. Its multilateral initiatives will be used for providing a framework for such a zone and incentives for its future members. For Central Asia, it will not be a promising perspective due to difficulties in competing with Chinese manufacturers.

Ksenia Muratshina

- 7. Another current priority for Beijing in its relations with post-Soviet Central Asia is partial shifting of its industrial facilities and renting agricultural lands in the region. Due to its considerable stock capital and China's leading role in governance, AIIB can secure support for such initiatives.
- 8. In their expectations of AIIB, the priorities of post-Soviet Central Asian states and China differ: Beijing prioritises infrastructural projects, while Central Asian countries prefer a combined need for infrastructural investment and investment in manufacturing.

From the above conclusions, future competition between Russia and China, as well as Russian and Chinese integration projects in Central Asia, will be the most interesting for research, due to their ambiguous bilateral relationship that involves close cooperation and intense competition simultaneously. Russia is promoting its integration policy in the region primarily via EEU and EDB, while China uses SCO and AIIB. Russia is currently paying great attention to strengthening ties with Central Asia. Therefore, while China uses both bilateral and multilateral economic cooperation to increase its influence in the region, competition between the two international relations actors increases.



KSENIA MURATSHINA is Docent in the Department of International Relations Theory and History at Ural Federal University named after Boris Yeltsin in Yekaterinburg, Russia. She can be contacted at: ksenia.muratshina@urfu.ru

#### **Notes**

- I AIIB website (2015), 'Articles of Agreement,' <a href="http://www.aiib.org/upload-file/2015/0814/20150814022158430.pdf">http://www.aiib.org/upload-file/2015/0814/20150814022158430.pdf</a> (accessed 23 November 2015).
- 2 ITAR-TASS, e-subscription (2015), 'Китай может получить право вето в АБИИ' [China can acquire veto right in AIIB], 16 November.

*CEJISS* 3/2017

- 3 Centrasia News Agency (2014), 'Создан Азиатский банк инфраструктурных инвестиций' [Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank is formed], 30 October, available at: <a href="http://www.centrasia.ru/news2.php?st=1414655100">http://www.centrasia.ru/news2.php?st=1414655100</a> (accessed 23 November 2015).
- 4 Huanqiu Shibao (2016), '加拿大正式申请加入亚投行' [Canada made an official application for joining AIIB], 31 August, available at: <a href="http://finance.huanqiu.com/hwtz/2016-08/9383392.html">http://finance.huanqiu.com/hwtz/2016-08/9383392.html</a> (accessed 28 September 2016).
- 5 International Centre for Trade and Sustainable Development (2016), '亚投行召开首次年会,批准贷款项目'[AIIB held the first annual session, the credit financing programme is adopted], or July, available at: <a href="http://www.ictsd.org/bridges-news/%E6%AI%A5/news/%E4%BA%9A%E6%8A%95%E8%AI%8C%E5%8F%AC%E5%Bc%80%E9%A6%96%E6%AC%AI%E5%B9%B4%E4%BC%9A%E5%BC%8C%E6%89%B9%E5%87%86%E8%B4%B7%E6%AC%BE%E9%AI%B9%E7%9B%AE> (accessed og July 2016).
- 6 ITAR-TASS, e-subscription (2015), 'Россия стала третьим по количеству акций государством-учредителем АБИИ' [Russia has become the holder of the third largest number of AIIB shares], 29 June.
- 7 Renmin Ribao (2016), '开业半年 亚投行 都做了些啥' [Results of the first year of AIIB operation], 27 June, available at: <a href="http://finance.people.com.cn/ni/2016/0627/c1004-28480270.html">http://finance.people.com.cn/ni/2016/0627/c1004-28480270.html</a> (accessed of July 2016).
- 8 AIIB website (2016), 'AIIB Vice Presidents and General Counsel,' available at: <a href="http://euweb.aiib.org/html/aboutus/governance/Senior\_Management/Vice\_Presidents/?show=1">http://euweb.aiib.org/html/aboutus/governance/Senior\_Management/Vice\_Presidents/?show=1</a> (accessed og October 2016).
- 9 Wendy Wu (2016), 'Germany tipped for a top spot in the China-led Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank,' *South China Morning Post*, 31 January, available at: <a href="http://www.scmp.com/news/china/policies-politics/article/1908004/germany-tipped-top-spot-china-led-asian-infrastructure">http://www.scmp.com/news/china/policies-politics/article/1908004/germany-tipped-top-spot-china-led-asian-infrastructure> (accessed o9 October 2016).
- 10 AIIB website (2016), 'Groundbreaking Ceremony for the Permanent Head-quarters,' 23 September, available at: <a href="http://euweb.aiib.org/html/2016/NEWS\_0923/160.html">http://euweb.aiib.org/html/2016/NEWS\_0923/160.html</a> (accessed 25 September 2016).
- 11 ITAR-TASS, e-subscription (2015), 'Китай приветствовал участие всех стран в Азиатском банке инфраструктурных инвестиций' [China welcomed the participation of all AIIB members], 25 March.
- 12 Finance.ifeng.com (2015), '亚投行成立协议最终内容:中国出资占30% 表决权超25%' [The AIIB Agreement contents: China's contribution is 30%, its number of votes more than 25%], 17 June, available at: <a href="http://finance.ifeng.com/a/20150617/13782790\_0.shtml">http://finance.ifeng.com/a/20150617/13782790\_0.shtml</a> (accessed of July 2016).
- 13 China Daily (2016), 'Full text of Chinese President Xi Jinping's address at AIIB inauguration ceremony,' 16 January, available at: <a href="http://www.china-daily.com.cn/bizchina/2016-01/16/content\_23116718.htm">http://www.china-daily.com.cn/bizchina/2016-01/16/content\_23116718.htm</a> (accessed 05

- February 2016).
- 14 Finance.ifeng.com (2015), '独家解密亚投行: 为什么成立 中国为啥不要一票否决权' [Exclusive AIIB analysis: why China, as a founder, does not take veto right?], 18 May, available at: <a href="http://finance.ifeng.com/a/20150518/13711642\_0.shtml">http://finance.ifeng.com/a/20150518/13711642\_0.shtml</a> (accessed 30 June 2016).
- 15 Jacob Stokes (2015), 'China's Road Rules,' Foreign Affairs, 19 April, available at: <a href="https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/asia/2015-04-19/chinas-road-rules">https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/asia/2015-04-19/chinas-road-rules</a> (accessed 24 November 2015).
- 16 Xinhua Agency (2015), '亚投行任重道远' [AIIB has a long way to go], 16 April, available at: <a href="http://news.xinhuanet.com/world/2015-04/16/c\_127695470">http://news.xinhuanet.com/world/2015-04/16/c\_127695470</a>. htm> (accessed 24 June 2016).
- 17 The Guardian (2015), 'World Bank welcomes China's new bank as means to fight poverty,' o7 April, available at: <a href="https://www.theguardian.com/business/2015/apr/07/world-bank-china-new-aiib-kim-combat-extreme-poverty">https://www.theguardian.com/business/2015/apr/07/world-bank-china-new-aiib-kim-combat-extreme-poverty</a> (accessed 25 June 2016); Japan Times (2014), 'ADB chief welcomes chance to work with new China-led financier,' 27 November, available at: <a href="http://www.japantimes.co.jp/news/2014/11/27/business/economy-business/adb-chief-welcomes-chance-work-new-china-led-financier/#.V\_ok-gi5Oypo">gisChief-welcomes-chance-work-new-china-led-financier/#.V\_ok-gi5Oypo</a> (accessed 30 June 2016); China Daily (2015), 'IMF official welcomes China-proposed AIIB in Middle East, Central Asia,' o7 May, available at: <a href="http://www.chinadaily.com.cn/business/2015-05/07/content\_20645040.htm">http://www.chinadaily.com.cn/business/2015-05/07/content\_20645040.htm</a> (accessed 30 June 2016).
- 18 Finance.ifeng.com (2015), '美国不加入亚投行的根源:不能和中国平起平坐' [The main reason for the USA not to join AIIB is the unwillingness to have equal game with China], 06 June, available at: <a href="http://finance.ifeng.com/a/20150606/13759154\_0.shtml">http://finance.ifeng.com/a/20150606/13759154\_0.shtml</a> (accessed of July 2016).
- 19 School of Economics of Peking University (2014), '谢世清: 亚投行会挑战亚开行吗?' [Xie Shiqing: will AIIB compete with ADB?], available at: <a href="http://econ.pku.edu.cn/en/displaynews.php?id=2174">http://econ.pku.edu.cn/en/displaynews.php?id=2174</a> (accessed 30 June 2016).
- 20 Brookings University Chinese Edition (2015), '亚投行与 '一带一路'不是解决中国国内产能过剩问题的出路' [AIIB and 'One Belt One Road' are not the solution for China's problem of excess industrial facilities], available at: <a href="https://www.brookings.edu/zh-cn/on-the-record/%E4%B8%9A%E6%8A%95%E8%A1%8C%E4%B8%8E%E4%B8%80%E5%B8%A6%E4%B8%80%E8%B7%AF%E4%B8%8D%E6%98%AF%E8%A7%A3%E5%86%B3%E4%B8%AD%E5%9B%BD%E5%9B%BD%E5%86%85%E4%BA%A7%E8%83%B-D%E8%BF%87%E5%89%A9/> (accessed 20 June 2016).
- 21 Robert M. Orr (2016), 'The Asian Development Bank and the Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank: conditional collaboration?,' *Center for Strategic and International Studies*, 4 May, available at: <a href="https://www.csis.org/anal-ysis/pacnet-39-asian-development-bank-and-asian-infrastructure-invest-ment-bank-conditional">https://www.csis.org/anal-ysis/pacnet-39-asian-development-bank-and-asian-infrastructure-invest-ment-bank-conditional</a> (accessed o8 September 2016).
- 22 Stephen Olson (2015), 'Time for the us to Join the Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank,' *The Diplomat*, 09 November, available at: http://thediplomat.com/2015/11/time-for-the-us-to-join-the-asian-infrastructure-investment-bank/> (accessed 13 August 2016).

Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank 23 Alastair Gale and Rob Taylor (2015), 'Decision to Join China-Led Bank Tests South Korea's Ties to us,' *The Wall Street Journal*, 24 March, available at: <a href="http://www.wsj.com/articles/decision-to-join-aiib-tests-south-koreasties-to-u-s-1427185565">http://www.wsj.com/articles/decision-to-join-aiib-tests-south-koreasties-to-u-s-1427185565</a>> (accessed 4.08.2016); Nick Derewlany (2015), 'Australia Caught in Middle of us-China Power Tussle,' *The Diplomat*, 14 April, available at: <a href="http://thediplomat.com/2015/04/australia-caught-in-middle-of-us-china-power-tussle/">http://thediplomat.com/2015/04/australia-caught-in-middle-of-us-china-power-tussle/</a>> (accessed 24 November 2015).

*CEJISS* 3/2017

- 24 Stephen S. Roach et al. (2015), 'Washington's big China screw-up,' *Foreign policy*, 26 March, available at: <a href="http://foreignpolicy.com/2003/15/26/washingtons-big-china-screw-up-aiib-asia-infrastructure-invest-ment-bank-china-containment-chinafile/">http://foreignpolicy.com/2003/15/26/washingtons-big-china-screw-up-aiib-asia-infrastructure-invest-ment-bank-china-containment-chinafile/</a> (accessed 24 November 2015).
- 25 Zhiqun Zhu (2015), 'China's AIIB and OBOR: Ambitions and Challenges,' *The Diplomat*, o9 October, available at: <a href="http://thediplomat.com/2015/10/chinas-aiib-and-obor-ambitions-and-challenges/">http://thediplomat.com/2015/10/chinas-aiib-and-obor-ambitions-and-challenges/</a> (accessed 04 May 2016).
- 26 Francois Godement (2015), 'What Europe needs is an EIIB, not an AIIB,' *European Council on Foreign Relations*, 20 March, available at: http://www.ecfr.eu/article/commentary\_what\_europe\_needs\_is\_an\_eiib\_not\_an\_aiibII435> (accessed 04 August 2016).
- 27 European Council on Foreign Relations (2016), 'Relations with Asian partners in multilateral institutions,' available at: <a href="http://www.ecfr.eu/score-card/2016/china/66">http://www.ecfr.eu/score-card/2016/china/66</a> (accessed 04 August 2016).
- 28 Mercy A. Kuo, Angelica O. Tang (2015), 'China's AIIB and the US Reputation Risk,' *The Diplomat*, 16 April, available at: <a href="http://thediplomat.com/2015/04/chinas-aiib-and-the-us-reputation-risk/">http://thediplomat.com/2015/04/chinas-aiib-and-the-us-reputation-risk/</a> (accessed 15 May 2016); Curtis S. Chin (2015), 'If the West Is Serious About the AIIB,' *The Wall Street Journal*, 30 March, available at: <a href="http://www.wsj.com/articles/curtis-s-chin-if-the-west-is-serious-about-the-asian-infrastructure-in-vestment-bank-1427736300">http://www.sia-inif-the-west-is-serious-about-the-asian-infrastructure-in-vestment-bank-1427736300</a> (accessed 24 November 2015); Daniel Runde (2015), 'AIIB And US Development Leadership: A Path Forward,' *Forbes*, 30 April, available at: <a href="http://www.forbes.com/sites/danielrunde/2015/04/30/aiib-us-development-leadership/2/">http://www.forbes.com/sites/danielrunde/2015/04/30/aiib-us-development-leadership/2/</a> (accessed 24 November 2015); Calvin Quek, Tom Baxter (2016), "Lean, clean and green? The AIIB's first weighin,' *China Dialogue*, 08 July, available at: <a href="https://www.chinadialogue.net/blog/9065--Lean-clean-and-green-The-AIIB-s-first-weigh-in/en">https://www.chinadialogue.net/blog/9065--Lean-clean-and-green-The-AIIB-s-first-weigh-in/en</a> (accessed 10 August 2016).
- 29 Renmin Ribao (2016), '开业半年 亚投行 都做了些啥' [Some conclusions in half a year after AIIB launch], June 27, available at: <a href="http://finance.people.com.cn/n1/2016/0627/c1004-28480270.html">http://finance.people.com.cn/n1/2016/0627/c1004-28480270.html</a> (accessed I July 2016).
- 30 Shangbaoline.com (2016), '亚投行将投资中亚地区三条公路'[AIIB will finance the construction of 3 roads in Central Asia], 21 April, available at: <a href="http://www.shangbaoline.com/psyjbg/xmjz/79058.html">http://www.shangbaoline.com/psyjbg/xmjz/79058.html</a> (accessed 3 August 2016).
- 31 Yidai yilu [Belt and Road] website (2016), '总额6.89亿元 亚投行宣布首批 四贷款项目' [Allb announced first four credits of total CHY 689 million], 26 June, available at: <a href="http://beltandroad.zaobao.com/beltandroad/news/story20160626-633784">http://beltandroad.zaobao.com/beltandroad/news/story20160626-633784</a> (accessed 09 July 2016).

- 32 AIIB website (2016), 'AIIB'S Board of Directors Approves Loans to Finance Energy Projects in Pakistan and Myanmar,' 29 September, available at: <a href="http://euweb.aiib.org/html/2016/NEWS\_0929/161.html">http://euweb.aiib.org/html/2016/NEWS\_0929/161.html</a> (accessed of October 2016).
- 33 ITAR-TASS, e-subscription (2016), 'Создание 2 транспортных коридоров из Приморья в КНР оценивается в 300 млрд руб. Галушка' [Construction cost of 2 Primorie PRC transport corridors estimated as RUR 300 billion Galushka], 25 May.

Ksenia Muratshina

- 34 Ankit Panda (2015). Xi Jinping on Pakistan: 'I Feel As If I Am Going to Visit the Home of My Own Brother,' *The Diplomat*, 20 April, available at: <a href="http://thediplomat.com/2015/04/xi-jinping-on-pakistan-i-feel-as-if-i-am-going-to-visit-the-home-of-my-own-brother">http://thediplomat.com/2015/04/xi-jinping-on-pakistan-i-feel-as-if-i-am-going-to-visit-the-home-of-my-own-brother</a> (accessed 25 November 2015).
- 35 Turkmenistan.ru (2003), 'Constitution of Turkmenistan,' <a href="http://www.turkmenistan.ru/?elem\_id=2251&lang\_id=ru&page\_id=9&type=event">http://www.turkmenistan.ru/?elem\_id=2251&lang\_id=ru&page\_id=9&type=event</a> (accessed 28 February 2016).
- 36 AIIB website (2015), 'Articles of Agreement,' <a href="http://www.aiib.org/upload-file/2015/0814/20150814022158430.pdf">http://www.aiib.org/upload-file/2015/0814/20150814022158430.pdf</a> (accessed 23 November 2015).
- 37 Renmin Ribao (2015), 'В Алматы прошло 3-е совещание представителей стран-учредителей АБИИ' [In Almaty 3<sup>rd</sup> AIIB founders' representatives meeting took place], от April, available at: <a href="http://russian.people.com.cn/n/2015/0401/c31519-8872087.html">http://russian.people.com.cn/n/2015/0401/c31519-8872087.html</a>> (accessed of January 2016).
- 38 UzReport News (2014), 'Узбекистан стал соучредителем Азиатского банка инфраструктурных инвестиций' [Uzbekistan became AIIB co-founder], 26 October, available at: <a href="http://news.uzreport.uz/news\_4\_r\_125598.html">http://news.uzreport.uz/news\_4\_r\_125598.html</a> (accessed 02 January 2016).
- 39 Ministry of Economy of Kyrgyz Republic (2015), 'Вступление Кыргызстана в АБИИ позволит развивать устойчивое развитие экономики,' [Joining AIIB will help Kyrgyzstan's sustainable economic development], 29 December, available at: <a href="http://mineconom.gov.kg/index.php?">http://mineconom.gov.kg/index.php?</a> option=com\_content&amp;view=article&amp;id=5651&amp;catid=63&amp;lang=ru> (accessed 02 January 2016).
- 40 Vecherniy Bishkek newspaper (2015), 'КР планирует сотрудничество с Азиатским банком инфраструктурных инвестиций' [Kyrgyzstan plans cooperation with AIIB], 29 June, available at: <a href="http://www.vb.kg/doc/318294\_kr\_planiryet\_sotrydnichestvo\_s\_aziatskim\_bankom\_infrastryktyrnyh\_investiciy.html">http://www.vb.kg/doc/318294\_kr\_planiryet\_sotrydnichestvo\_s\_aziatskim\_bankom\_infrastryktyrnyh\_investiciy.html</a> (accessed 20 February 2016).
- 41 Tjinform.com (2015), 'Таджикистан ратифицировал соглашение с АБИИ' [Tajikistan ratified A11B agreement], 02 December, available at: <a href="http://tjinform.com/ru/news/20151202/13625.html">http://tjinform.com/ru/news/20151202/13625.html</a> (accessed 02 January 2016).
- Wu Xinbo (2016), 'Cooperation, competition and shaping the outlook: the United States and China's neighbourhood diplomacy,' *International Affairs* 92(4), p. 862.
- 43 Rune Steenberg (2016), 'Embedded rubber sandals: trade and gifts across the Sino-Kyrgyz border,' *Central Asian Survey* 35(3), pp. 406–408.
- 44 Brantly Womack (2009), 'China between Region and World,' *The China lournal* 61, p. 7.

- 45 Hasan H. Karrar (2016), 'The resumption of Sino-Central Asian trade, c. 1983–94: confidence building and reform along a Cold War fault line,' *Central Asian Survey*, pp. 10–11.
- 46 Serguei V. Zhukov and Olga B. Reznikova (2009), *Центральная Азия и Китай: экономическое взаимодействие в условиях глобализации* [Central Asia and China: economic interactions under globalisation], Moscow: Iм-EMO, p. 133; Karrar (2016), p. 13.

- 47 Vladimir D. Kamynin and Andrey V. Lyamzin (2011) 'Россия в интеграционных процессах Центрально-Азиатского региона' [Russia in regional integration processes in Central Asia], *Ural Federal University Journal, Series* 2 96(4), p. 149.
- 48 Serguei G. Lousianin (2007), *Восточная политика Владимира Путина* [Vladimir Putin's Eastern Policy], Moscow: AST, p. 337.
- 49 Soledad Jiménez-Tovar (2016), 'Limits of diaspority in Central Asia: contextualizing Dungan's multiple belongings,' *Central Asian Survey*, p. 9.
- 50 Karrar (2016), pp. 13-14.
- 51 KazMunaiGaz website (2016), 'Atasu Alashankou,' available at: <a href="http://www.kmg2.isd.kz/page.php?lang=1&page\_id=1126">http://www.kmg2.isd.kz/page.php?lang=1&page\_id=1126</a> (accessed o3 June 2016).
- 52 Dipcomment News (2013), 'Китай и Туркменистан построят новый газопровод' [China and Turkmenistan will construct a new gas pipeline], o6 September, available at: <a href="http://www.dipcomment.com/news.php?lds=168">http://www.dipcomment.com/news.php?lds=168</a>> (accessed 03 June 2016).
- 53 Womack (2009), p. 14.
- 54 Yevgeniy V. Savkovich (2011а), 'Новые направления взаимодействия КНР и стран Центральной Азии в конце первого десятилетия 2000-х гг.' [New spheres of PRC Central Asia interaction in the end of the first decade of the 21<sup>st</sup> century], *Sravnitel'naia Politika* 4, pp. 81–83; Karrar (2016), p. 11; Steven Parham (2016), 'The bridge that divides: local perceptions of the connected state in the Kyrgyzstan–Tajikistan–China borderlands,' *Central Asian Survey* 35(3), pp. 356–357.
- 55 Savkovich (2011a), p. 85.
- 56 Yevgeniy V. Savkovich (2011b), 'Развитие сотрудничества КНР с государствами Центральной Азии в 2000-х гг.' [Cooperation between Central Asian States and the People's Republic of China in 2000-s], *Tomsk State University Journal of History* 4, р. 109.
- 57 Konstantin L. Syroyezhkin (2014), *Нужно ли Казахстану бояться Китая:* мифы и фобии двусторонних отношений [Should Kazakhstan fear China: myths and phobias of bilateral relations], Astana Almaty: First President Foundation, pp. 326–348.
- 58 Agreement between Russia, Kazakhstan, Kyrgyzstan, Tajikistan and China on strengthening mutual trust in military affairs (1996) in Collection of Russian-Chinese joint documents for 1949–1999, Moscow: Terra-Sport, pp. 365–373; Agreement between Russia, Kazakhstan, Kyrgyzstan, Tajikistan and China on mutual border military forces reduction (1997), in Ibidem, pp. 385–392.

- 59 Xinhua Russian edition (2015), 'В Пекине прошла 33-я сессия Совместной контрольной группы экспертов Китая, Казахстана, Кыргызстана, России и Таджикистана по сокращению вооруженных сил на границе' [33<sup>rd</sup> Session of the Joint Group of experts from China, Kazakhstan, Kyrgyzstan, Tajikistan and Russia on armed forces reduction near the border took place in Beijing), 09 December, available at: <a href="http://russian.news.cn/2015-12/09/c\_134900803.htm">http://russian.news.cn/2015-12/09/c\_134900803.htm</a> (accessed 19 December 2015).
- 60 Alexander Revskii (2012), 'Фактор воды: эгоизм Китая грозит Казахстану экологической катастрофой' [Water factor: China's egoism brings Kazakhstan to the threat of ecological disaster], *APN News Agency*, available at: <a href="http://www.apn.kz/publications/article5569">http://www.apn.kz/publications/article5569</a>.htm> (accessed 20 March 2012).
- 61 Ekaterina B. Mikhaylenko (2016), 'Revisionist Regionalism of the Russian Federation in post-Soviet Space,' *Analele Universitătii din Craiova. Istorie* 1(29), p. 81.
- 62 Dialog.tj (2016), 'Эксперты: Таджикистан зависит не только от России, но еще от Китая, США, Ирана и даже Узбекистана' [Experts: Tajikistan depends not only on Russia, but on China, the Usa, Iran and even Uzbekistan], o6 May, available at: <a href="http://www.dialog.tj/news/eksperty-tadzhikistan-zavisit-ne-tolko-ot-rossii-no-eshche-ot-kitaya-ssha-irana-i-dazhe-uzbekistana">http://www.dialog.tj/news/eksperty-tadzhikistan-zavisit-ne-tolko-ot-rossii-no-eshche-ot-kitaya-ssha-irana-i-dazhe-uzbekistana</a> (accessed 17 May 2016); Vecherniy Bishkek news-paper (2015), 'Минфин: Китайский Эксимбанк крупнейший кредитор Кыргызстана' [Ministry of Finance: China is Kyrgyzstan's main creditor], 13 April, available at: <a href="http://www.vb.kg/doc/309981\_minfin:\_kitayskiy\_eksimbank\_krypneyshiy\_kreditor\_kyrgyzstana.html">http://www.vb.kg/doc/309981\_minfin:\_kitayskiy\_eksimbank\_krypneyshiy\_kreditor\_kyrgyzstana.html</a> (accessed 06 March 2016).
- 63 Carmen Reinhart (2015), 'The Hidden Debt Burden of Emerging Markets,' *Project Syndicate*, 09 October, available at: https://www.project-syndicate. org/commentary/hidden-debt-burden-emerging-markets-by-carmen-reinhart-2015-10?barrier=true> (accessed 22 September 2016).
- 64 Yevgeniy V. Savkovich (2012), 'Торгово-экономическое сотрудничество КНР и Республики Узбекистан в 1990-х середине 2000-х гг.' [Peoples Republic of China and Uzbekistan: trade cooperation in 1990s and early 2000s], *Tomsk State University Journal* 356, pp. 92–93.
- 65 Dmitry S. Popov (2016), 'Центральная Азия во внешней политике США. 1996–2016' [Central Asia in the us Foreign Policy], Moscow: RISI, pp. 125–126.
- 66 News.tj. (2016), 'ЕБРР запустил Механизм финансирования адаптации к изменениям климата в Таджикистане' [EBRD launched Mechanism of financing adaptation to climate changes in Tajikistan], 03 February, available at: http://news.tj/ru/news/ebrr-zapustil-mekhanizm-finansirovaniya-adaptatsii-k-izmeneniyam-klimata-v-tadzhikistane> (accessed 03 February 2016).
- 67 Finance.sina.com (2016), '欧开行总裁:将与亚投行在中亚合作融资' [EBRD president: we will cooperate with AIIB in co-financing projects in Central Asia], 10 March, available at: <a href="http://finance.sina.com/gb/usstock/">http://finance.sina.com/gb/usstock/</a>

Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank

- sinacn/20160310/17271423381.html> (accessed 03 May 2016).
- 68 Finance.ifeng.com (2015), '日本推出IIOO亿美元亚洲基建资助计划 叫板亚投行' [Japan launched Asian infrastructure investment project of USD IIO billion], 22 May, available at: <a href="http://finance.ifeng.com/a/20150522/137245II\_0.shtml">http://finance.ifeng.com/a/20150522/137245II\_0.shtml</a> (accessed or February 2016).

- 69 ITAR-TASS, e-subscription (2015), 'AБР выделяет Таджикистану \$60 млн на поддержку инвестиционного климата' [ADB provides Tajikistan with USD 60 million for investment environment support], 07 December.
- 70 Eurasia expert net (2016), 'Куда инвестирует Евразийский банк развития: инфографика' [EADB investments outlook], 30 August, available at: <a href="http://eurasia.expert/infografika-evraziyskiy-bank-razvitiya/">http://eurasia.expert/infografika-evraziyskiy-bank-razvitiya/</a> (accessed 30 August 2016).
- 71 Eurasian Economic Union Treaty (2015), Ministry of Economic Development of the Russian Federation, available at: <a href="http://economy.gov.ru/minec/about/structure/depsng/agreement-eurasian-economic-union">http://economy.gov.ru/minec/about/structure/depsng/agreement-eurasian-economic-union</a> (accessed 22 August 2016).
- 72 Mina Pollmann (2015), 'What Did Abe Accomplish in Central Asia?,' *The Diplomat*, 28 October, available at: <a href="http://thediplomat.com/2015/10/what-did-abe-accomplish-in-central-asia/">http://thediplomat.com/2015/10/what-did-abe-accomplish-in-central-asia/</a> (accessed 18 November 2015).
- 73 The Hindu Times (2015), 'A counterpoint to China's inroads. Besides Russia, Modi will visit Turkmenistan, Tajikistan, Uzbekistan, Kyrgyztan & Kazakhstan,' 30 June, available at: <a href="http://www.thehindu.com/news/national/a-counterpoint-to-chinas-inroads/article7228668.ece?ref=related-News">http://www.thehindu.com/news/national/a-counterpoint-to-chinas-inroads/article7228668.ece?ref=related-News</a> (accessed 28 November 2015).
- 74 Elnur Mehdiev (2015), 'Стратегические интересы Ирана в Центральной Азии на современном этапе' [Iran's current strategic interests in Central Asia], *Gorchakov Foundation*, 22 December, available at: <a href="http://gorchakov-fund.ru/news/18070/">http://gorchakov-fund.ru/news/18070/</a> (accessed 22 December 2015).
- 75 Newsli.ru. (2016), 'Россия списала Узбекистану 95% долга' [Russia wrote off 95% of Uzbekistan's debt], of April, available at: <a href="http://www.newsli.ru/news/russia/politika/21343">http://www.newsli.ru/news/russia/politika/21343</a> (accessed 10 April 2016).
- 76 Natalia A. Komleva (2010), 'Шанхайская организация сотрудничества поиск глобального равновесия' [sco in the search of global balance], *Ural State University Journal, Series* 3 3(80), p. 50.
- 77 Vechernii Bishkek newspaper (2015), 'Китай выступил за создание зоны свободной торговли в рамках ШОС' [China proclaimed the need for a free trade zone in sco], 15 December, available at: <a href="http://www.vb.kg/doc/330981\_kitay\_vystypil\_za\_sozdanie\_zony\_svobodnoy\_torgovli\_v\_ramkah\_shos.html">http://www.vb.kg/doc/330981\_kitay\_vystypil\_za\_sozdanie\_zony\_svobodnoy\_torgovli\_v\_ramkah\_shos.html</a> (accessed 20 February 2016).
- 78 Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China (2015), '驻俄罗斯大使李辉接受俄罗斯国际文传电讯社专访' [PRC Ambassador to Russia Li Hui gave an interview to Russian media], o5 July, available at: <a href="http://www.fmprc.gov.cn/web/dszlsjt\_673036/ds\_673038/t1278618.shtml">http://www.fmprc.gov.cn/web/dszlsjt\_673036/ds\_673038/t1278618.shtml</a> (accessed o9 January 2016).
- 79 Sputnik News (2016), 'EAЭС и ШОС готовят соглашение о зоне свободной торговли' [EEU and sco are preparing an agreement on free

- trade zone], 02 March, available at: <a href="http://ru.sputniknews-uz.com/world/20160302/1926394.html">http://ru.sputniknews-uz.com/world/20160302/1926394.html</a> (accessed 15 May 2016).
- 80 Alexander T. Gabuev (2016), 'Правила игры' [Rules of the Game], *Kommersant newspaper*, 07 October, available at: <a href="http://www.kommersant.ru/doc/3108520">http://www.kommersant.ru/doc/3108520</a> (accessed 07 October 2016).
- 81 Xinhua (2015), '诺奖得主:亚投行是全球经济治理一大进步' [Nobel Laureate: AIIB is an important step forward in global economic government], 07 May, available at: <a href="http://news.xinhuanet.com/world/2015-05/07/c\_127776274.htm">http://news.xinhuanet.com/world/2015-05/07/c\_127776274.htm</a> (accessed of July 2016).

Ksenia Muratshina

- 82 Brookings University Chinese Edition (2015).
- 83 European Council on Foreign Relations (2016), *Absorb and Conquer. An EU Approach to Russian and Chinese Integration in Eurasia*, London: ECFR, pp. 18, 26.
- 84 Alexander S. Burnasov (2015), 'Логистическая инфраструктура на пространстве России, Казахстана и Центральной Азии как фактор конкурентоспособности' [Logistic infrastructure in Russia, Kazakhstan and Central Asia as competitiveness factor], Nauchnyi Dialog 5(41), pp. 99-100.
- 85 The interviews were conducted by the author of this paper from May to September 2016.
- 86 'Kyrgyzstan 24' Information Agency (2015), 'В Пекине возобновились переговоры о строительстве железной дороги Китай Кыргызстан' [Talks on China Kyrgyzstan railroad construction restarted in Beijing], 09 February, available at: <a href="http://www.24.kg/ekonomika/6663\_v\_pekine\_vozobnovilis\_peregovoryi\_o\_stroitelstve\_jeleznoy\_dorogi\_kitay\_-\_kyirgyizstan/">http://www.24.kg/ekonomika/6663\_v\_pekine\_vozobnovilis\_peregovoryi\_o\_stroitelstve\_jeleznoy\_dorogi\_kitay\_-\_kyirgyizstan/</a>> (accessed 20 February 2016).
- 87 Vechernii Bishkek newspaper (2016), 'Аманкулов: Маршрут ж/д Китай Кыргызстан Узбекистан еще обсуждают' [Amankulov: China Kyrgyzstan railroad rout is still being discussed], 14 October, available at: <a href="http://www.vb.kg/doc/348775\_amankylov:\_marshryt\_jd\_kitay\_kyrgyzstan\_yzbekistan\_eshe\_obsyjdaut.html">http://www.vb.kg/doc/348775\_amankylov:\_marshryt\_jd\_kitay\_kyrgyzstan\_yzbekistan\_eshe\_obsyjdaut.html</a> (accessed 14 October 2016).
- 88 European Council on Foreign Relations (2016), pp. 48, 50, 54.
- 89 Sabina Insebayeva (2016), *Imagining the Nation: Identity, Nation Building and Foreign Policy in Kazakhstan*, Central Asia Fellowship Series, pp. 3–4.
- 90 South China Morning Post (2016), 'Kyrgyzstan seeks to bring in Chinese factories for new era of industrialization,' 22 May, available at: <a href="http://www.scmp.com/news/china/diplomacy-defence/article/1951072/kyrgyzstan-seeks-bring-chinese-factories-new-era">http://www.scmp.com/news/china/diplomacy-defence/article/1951072/kyrgyzstan-seeks-bring-chinese-factories-new-era</a> (accessed 23 May 2016); Ruslan Izimov (2016), 'Китай и Россия друзья, стратегические партнеры или стратегические противники? Мнение Константина Сыроежкина' [China and Russia friends, partners or strategic adversaries? Konstantin Syroyezhkin's opinion], *Central Asian Analytical Network*, 18 October, available at: <a href="http://caa-network.org/archives/7712">http://caa-network.org/archives/7712</a> (accessed 18 October 2016).
- 91 News of Kazakhstan (2016), 'Сагинтаев: опасаться сотрудничества с Китаем не стоит' [Sagintaiev: people shouldn't fear cooperation with Chi-

- na], 28 May, available at: <a href="http://newskaz.ru/economy/20160528/12037878">http://newskaz.ru/economy/20160528/12037878</a>. html> (accessed 29 May 2016).
- 92 Agronews.ru (2014), 'Китайские фермеры намерены арендовать богарные земли Таджикистана' [Chinese farmers plan to rent Tajikistani bogharic lands], от March, available at: <a href="http://www.agronews.ru/news/detail/132009/">http://www.agronews.ru/news/detail/132009/</a>> (accessed 09 September 2014).